Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Merry Christmas

Light a Candle Christmas Eve

THE lighting of candles Christmas Eve on the part of members of the Lindenwood community is a cherished tradition. At midnight on Christmas Eve Mrs. McCluer and I shall light a candle in our home on the campus and we invite the alumnae, students, members of the staff and friends of the college to share this moment with us as they light candles in their homes.

At this time may we find strength in the memories of friendships which bring the Lindenwood community into our homes and may we rejoice in the aspirations and hopes that we share. Let us pray, as we celebrate the birth of Christ, that our college may ever be hospitable to His spirit and that this Christmas season may bring to each of us renewed assurance of faith and great increase of goodwill and to our world the blessed assurance of peace.

F. L. McCLUER, President





In this Issue:

The Christmas card on the cover was drawn by Miss Dolores Hawkins, a Sophomore of Cabool, Mo.

Traveloque of Europe

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1941 Page Four

Girl of the Month Page Five Harvest Oueen

Page Six

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 124

DEC., 1950

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO. Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Min

Europe as Seen Through Eyes of Lindenwood Faculty Members

Dr. Eunice C. Roberts, Dr. Alice Parker and Dr. Elizabeth Dawson Recall Intriguing Highlights of Their Trip to Europe Last Summer

Early in July Dean Eunice C. Roberts, Dr. Alice Parker, head of the English Department, and Dr. Elizabeth Dawson, of the English Department left New York for a six weeks' trip to Europe. The following story of the trip is a composite account.

After several frustrating delays we were finally air-borne from Idlewild Air Port in the early morning hours of July 10. We breakfasted at stark, gray, cold Gander in Newfoundland, lunched on the plane over the Atlantic and landed for a late supper at Shannon, where we spent the night. Time zone changes gave us the weird experience of losing five hours which we were to recover on the return trip.

All signs and announcements at Shannon are made in Gaelic first and then in English so our Aer-Lingus plane for London was thus announced. It was a handsome little plane flying a shamrock flag, with an Irish colleen hostess in a green uniform. It flew us over the neat, lovely countryside of green fields, small forests, and peat bogs marked off in squares, setting us down for tea in Dublin and then taking us over the rugged Welsh coast line to England.

For the three Lindenwood travelers, concerned about the state of a Europe emerging from more than half a decade of total war, it was good to begin with England. We alighted at Northholt airport and rolled into London over a fine highway past miles of new factories and attractive new apartment houses. We found the English friendlier than before—to us and to each other. There were signs of austerity, to be sure. Only one or two restaurants provided us with napkins. We found the English were not allowed to buy with their pounds certain things we could buy with our dollars—such as bone china at Harrod's and gardenbright silks at Liberty's. And there were the gutted eighteenth-century churches, and the blocks of ragged walls and gaping foundations down near St. Paul's.

But the English people are as steadfast as ever, and it was heartening to find how much was the same—the Bodleian library at Oxford with its ceiling beams still rich with color, its narrow vista of crowded shelves still being haunted by scholars; the plain brick houses along the Thames in Chelsea, each with a bit of garden, and the modest signs reminding us of the famous people who once lived there, the Rossettis, Carlyle, Whistler; the monument-cluttered aisles of Westminster Abbey, where the endless shuffle of visitors' feet disturbed the quiet; the green fields, the smoky industrial cities, the great shadowed facade of Peterborough Cathedral, the fortress-like towers of Durham, the gray river and

walls and air of Newcastle-on-Tyne. Our few days in England confirmed us in our admiration and hope for the English and their land.

We sailed from Newcastle on a Norwegian steamer, which put us into Bergen, a beautiful city with a beautiful harbor. Our most vivid recollections of Norway come from the surpassingly lovely fjord country-real mountains here with an occasional patch of snow showing on a distant peak, waterfalls ranging in volume from a pencil-thin trickle to a mighty flow, tiny villages where goats followed us along mountain paths, and sturdy, rosy children gave us shy greetings. We stayed in Grandvin, Voss, and Aurland, travelling by bus or steamer, always in sight of lake or fjord, of fields with the characteristic long racks of hay spread out to dry, of orchards and ancient churches and friendly, cheerful faces. In Oslo the high point was Frogner Park, where we saw the impressive fountain group of the modern Norweigan sculptor, Vigeland. But we also remember the folk museum of early Norse culture, the three resurrected Viking ships, the out-door ballet in its green setting.

From Oslo we went to Stockholm, where a motor-boat trip on the waterways which penetrate this northern capital made us understand why it is called the "Venice of the North." Here, as in Oslo, we were impressed by the cooperative apartment houses (there are no slums, we were told, in Norway or Sweden), by the handicraft in wood and silver and woven fabrics, by the cleanliness and order. A brief stay at Linkoping, southwest of Stockholm, gave us opportunity for a full day of sightseeing through the Swedish countryside, in our opinion not unlike a Middle-Western farm land-scape.

In Denmark our headquarters were in Copenhagen, where we attended a "holiday course" of lectures in English which told us much about Danish history, geography, literature, education, economics, and politics, as well as modern social legislation. We learned about provision for the aged and visited a model old people's home, about Danish agriculture and visited a model farm, about the Danish Constitution and visited the House of Parliament. We heard Danish poetry read in English translation, saw old Danish castles, journeyed to Elsinore, where every year "Hamlet" is staged in the courtyard. Lindenwood people will be especially interested to know we had tea with Marianne Mohl and her delightful parents at their home in Skodsborg, 12 miles from Copenhagen. It was good to see her again

(Continued on page 6)

More News From and About The Class of 1941

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we continue the roll call of the Class of 1941. The following members of the class have sent us news about themselves and their activities:

Geraldine Rasdal (Mrs. E. E. Kleist), Ogallala, Nebr.: "I married in June of 1941; my husband was an engineer and we went to Oregon. We were quite nomadic until he went into the service in '43. He was sent overseas almost immediately, and I taught social studies in high schools and went to school summers while he was gone. When Elving was discharged we came to Ogallala and bought a department store in partnership with my father, but we are now wheat farmers. I moved into the country with many misgivings, but find I love it and wouldn't exchange it for any other life. Our Kim is 3 and as mischievous as a 3-year-old can be. Our Rebecca is 9-months-old and already a tomboy. Being a farm wife and mother and trying to keep up with church work, organizations, and social life in town keeps me on the double, but doesn't keep me thin.

Jeannette Lee (Mrs. C. J. Wood), Route 5, Pine Bluff, Ark.: "After graduation I worked at an army flying school here in Pine Bluff. It was as much play as work most of the time, but after a year and three months, I was ready to settle down to married life with a handsome flight instructor from the school. Claude and I lived in Memphis while he instructed cadets until the was was over, at which time he resumed his peacetime occupation. We lived in Memphis four years until he gave up flying to move back to the home town. Now, we are really down to earth. We have bought a home and 15 acres of land situated four miles from town. And we are having the time of our lives learning to be farmers, as well as carpenters, painters, chicken raisers, bookkeepers, gardeners, and everything else that goes with a place in the country. One pleasure besides the farm, is singing in the Episcopal church choir."

June Goran (Mrs. Thomas F. DuLany), Pacific Mo.: "After graduation in 1941, I accepted the position as Outlying District Home Economist for Union Electric, the local utility company, and I am still working in that field. Since St. Charles is part of the district I work, I do enjoy an occasional visit at Lindenwood. After serving five years in the infantry, Thomas returned and in January of 1947 we were married. We are still living in Pacific where Thomas is associated with the Chevrolet agency. With two full time jobs, I find I don't have much extra time for outside activities; however, I do enjoy some work in the Methodist Church, and my membership in P. E. O."

Jean Douthat, 6438 Indian Lane, Kansas City, Mo.: "Since leaving Lindenwood I have continued singing and studying with Stanley Deacon. I have spent several seasons in New York; the first coaching with Stuart Ross, then taking a course in 'Interpretation of French Song' at Julliard, and studying with Mack Harrell at Missouri University and at Julliard. The highlight of my singing career occurred last December when I sang the soprano solos from the 'Messiah' with our Philharmonic Orchestra for an audience of eight thousand. I belong to the large Kansas City Alumnae chapter of Mu Phi Epsilon, and to a monthly Book Club."

Mildred Tanke (Mrs. H. D. Foglesong), 1101 Seymour St., Keokuk, Ia.: "Two years after graduating from Lindenwood I was married to a dental officer in the Navy, and we spent our first year in San Diego, Calif. When he was assigned to sea duty I returned to Keokuk where I worked until Darrell received his discharge. We are now living in Keokuk where Darrell is practicing dentistry. We have two fine boys—Scott. 3, and Mark, who was born last June. Taking care of two active boys plus housekeeping duties seems to be a full-time job, but I am also interested in my P. E. O. chapter, a mothers' study group, a hospital guild, and a few other activities."

Frances Susong, "Ward Hall Farm," Georgetown, Ky.: "It is hard to realize that ten years have passed since I first met each of you girls. I lived in St. Louis from June 1941 'til June 1946 at which time I felt there was no place like St. Louis. I loved being a city girl. My family purchased "Ward Hall Farm," Georgetown, Ky., in May, 1945. I came home for a three-week visit in July, 1946, but that visit never ended as I fell in love with the 'Blue Grass' region in Central, Ky. I have been executive secretary to the Deputy Commissioner, Ky. Department of Welfare for over two years. I am wishing for each of my classmates the same happiness that has come to me, and the best of everything always."

Helen Dondanville (Mrs. H. B. Hindson, Jr.), 215 E. Prospect St., Ottawa, Ill.: "The year after graduating I stayed at home substituting at the high school in any and all courses, and working on various civic projects. In 1942 I went to Camp Atterbury, Ind., for the Post Dental Surgeon. There I met, and in October, 1945, married "Sonny" Hindson. Our Army careers ended with three months of recruiting in Hazard, Ky. After one winter in Overland Park, Kans., and one winter in Lawrence, we came to Ottawa and stayed. We have a son, H. B. H., III, just turned 2, who manages to keep us busy and on our toes."

(To Be Continued)

Girl of the Month

THIS month we present Mary Frances McKee I Jenney of Osprey, Fla. After graduating from Lindenwood in 1932, she taught music, history and French for four years in the high school in Benton, Ill. She then taught music and physical education for one year in the high school at Sparta, Ill. During this time she attended Northwestern University summer school for two summers, and the University of Illinois for one summer. She decided to study for her Masters' Degree at the University of Southern California at Los Angeles, and received the degree in Public School Music in January, 1939, having written her thesis on "Operetta Production in Secondary Schools." While working on this degree she accompanied for various artists and composed the song, "My Song to Thee," with the lyric by E. Gilbert, as a conclusion for her musicology course.

She became supervisor of music in the schools of Claremont, Calif., and directed nine choirs at one time, and at almost every performance of these groups, one of her own songs was given. While at Claremont she directed the high school students in the Gilbert and Sullivan operetta, "Ruddigore."

The following year she assisted Horatio Cogswell, head of the voice department of U, S. C. in coaching students for senior recitals, and accompanied for the opera classes. During this time she was also a soloist with a Russian group, and was understudy to Nadine Conner. It was about this time that she composed the music for "Orange Blossom Time." Mrs. Tacie Hanna Rew, teacher of Playwriting at U. S. C., wrote the libretto.

After the outbreak of the war, she returned home and then was employed by the Office of Censorship at Chicago, Ill. for three years. While there she composed another song, "The Skyline of Old Chicago." Here she



Mrs. Mary Frances Jenney

met and married Stuart A. Jenney. Shortly afterward, they moved to Missouri and their son, Bill, was born.

In Forida her musical activities have been varied. She has been singing at various functions, among them the State Music Club meetings, the State D. A. R. convention, the district meeting of the Business and Professional Club, women's clubs, recreation clubs, etc. Last summer she was the director of the choir and soloist at the First Presbyterian Church of Sarasota. Last fall she was admitted to the Florida State Composer's League."

Miss Watts Wins Junior League Art Award

Miss Elizabeth Watts, head of Lindenwood's Art Department, recently won the St. Louis Junior League Award for her painting, "The Window," which was entered in the Missouri Art Show at the St. Louis Art Museum. Two of her pictures have been accepted for the annual Mid-America Art Exhibit. One is an oil portrait of three small boys, entitled, "To Be." The other is a tempra painting entitled, "Through a Glass Darkly." It is an unusual distinction to have two pictures accepted for the exhibit by the same artist.

Miss Martha Boyer Named Speech Association Head

Miss Martha Boyer, head of Lindenwood's Radio Department, was elected president of the Missouri Speech Association at the annual meeting of the association in Kansas City, Mo., on November 17. Miss Boyer has served previously on the association's Board of Directors.

Dr. Alice Parker Reports on International Conference

Dr. Alice Parker, head of Lindenwood's English Department and president of the Missouri Division of the American Association of University Women, has had many speaking engagements this fall to give reports on the Conference of the International Federation of University Women, held in Zurich, Switzerland last summer.

Dr. Parker, with Dean Eunice Roberts and Dr. Elizabeth Dawson, attended the conference during their summer in Europe. Since their return, Dr. Parker has spoken at AAUW meetings at Blue Springs, Washington, St. Charles, Brunswick, Columbia, Kansas City, Vandalia, Louisiana, Parkville, Marshall, Bonne Terre, Carrollton, Liberty, and St. Louis. She has also addressed the annual dinner of the St. Charles Community Teachers Association, the St. Charles Rotary Club, the St. Charles Wit and Wisdom Club and the St. Charles Chapter of the D. A. R.

Arleen Becker Is Crowned As 1950 Harvest Queen

Miss Arleen Becker, a Freshman, of Memphis, Tenn., reigned as Queen of the 1950 Harvest Ball on November 4. First Maid of Honor was Miss Patty Boothe, of Sweetwater, Texas, and Second Maid of Honor was Miss La Juana Morton, of Tulsa, Okla. Other members of the Queen's Court, all of whom are Freshmen, were: Miss Carolyn Mack, Ferguson, Mo.; Miss Jeanne Skillstad, Norfolk, Nebr.; Miss Jane Puryear, Wichita, Kan.; Miss Elaine Stigler, Stigler, Okla.; Miss Allene White, South Bend, Ind.; Miss Annette Grolock, Ladue, Mo.; Miss Kay Bigler, Anna, Ill.; Miss Jacqueline Bonner, Norfolk, Ark.; Miss Jane Gage, Jonesboro, Ark., and Miss Constance Gordon, Poplar Bluff, Mo.

The ball was held in Butler Gymnasium, transformed for the evening into a harvest festival court.

Trip to Europe

(Continued from page 3)

and to know that she still thinks of Lindenwood and her friends there with affection and great interest.

We met again in Switzerland. Though many of our memories of Zürich and Basle are colorful-a blue lake punctuated with gleaming sails; narrow, cobbled streets diving between gabled houses; dusky cathedral arches enclosing the noble thunder of the organ-the most exciting experience was the conference of the International Federation of University Women. Some 600 of us from 27 countries gathered to consider two things; how far our own countries have gone in sustaining the rights set down in UN's International Declaration of Human Rights and what university women can do to narrow the gap between the practice and the ideal of human rights. We heard such distinguished speakers as Mme. S. Bastid, professor of International Law at the University of Paris, Dr. Kathleen Lonsdale, F.R.S., head of the Department of Crystallography, University College, University of London, Professor Charlotte Ruys, M.D., Dean of the Faculty of Medicine at the University of Amsterdam, and M. Jaime Torres Bodet, Director-General of UNESCO. We delighted in the talk-in group meetings, at meals, in the lobbies-talk in English and French with a smattering of other languages-talk about education, social problems, government, world affairs. The most exciting thing was the meeting of minds—the fact that university women from such far places as Hawaii, France, Australia, Israel, Finland, Italy, Eire, Mexico, and the United States long to work together for permanent peace, the free search for truth, and the full recognition of the dignity of man. It is no small thing that LindenDr. Hayes Addresses Missouri College Union

Dr. Donn W. Hayes, professor of Education at Lindenwood, and Dr. Eunice Roberts, dean of the faculty, attended the annual meeting of the Missouri College Union at Park College on November 15. Dr. Hayes addressed the meeting, taking as his subject, "Building Better Public Relations Through the Practice Teaching Program."

Dr. Hayes and Dr. Roberts also attended the annual convention of the Missouri State Teachers Association in Kansas City the same week. Dr. Roberts was chairman of the nominating committee of the association. The annual Lindenwood luncheon for alumnae attending the convention was held at Hotel Muehlbach on November 17.

wood graduates, through AAUW, can be members of such a company!

Our return trip to Paris was brightened by the help of a young Swiss whose occupation was, of all things, the buying of animals for zoos, and who saw us through the customs in the vast, dingy railroad station at Basle, Paris will probably always have a flavor of its own in spite of anything history does to it. Life is difficult there now. Prices are high; wages are low. An American tourist couple may spend as much for lunch in a good restaurant as a shop clerk or stenographer earns in a week. But the little touch of style in a dress; the whiff of exquisite perfume as you pass someone on the street; the side-walk cafes; the left bank book stalls; the independent taxi drivers; the view in any direction you look, from anywhere in Paris, of some monument you have often read about makes it still Paris and like no other city in the world.

We went by train to Luxembourg, a charming little city which made us feel we were in the middle of a musical comedy set. With take-off from the little Luxembourg air port, stops at Ireland, Iceland, and Newfoundland, we picked up the five hours we had lost, and landed in New York with many thoughts backward over the trip, but with eager thoughts forward to the beginning of a new school year at Lindenwood.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs, Charles C. Wilson (Adred Crosby, Class of 1912) writes that she has an art class in Malvern, Ark.

Mrs. Donald L. McLaughlin (Mary Ann Woodward, 1945-46) writes that she and her husband are now living at 111 Skyline Dr., Fayetteville, Ark.

Mrs. Stanley Zager (Ruth Painter, Class of '45) writes that she and her husband have recently moved to 180 Mercer St., Somerville, N. J.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

WEDDINGS

A November bride was Miss Shirley Jean Whitsell, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry R. Whitsell, of St. Joseph, Mo. Miss Whitsell, who attended Lindenwood in 1947-49, chose November 17 as the date of her marriage to Billy Paul Miller at St. Joseph.

On November 12 Miss Osa Gwendolyn Roth, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Cyrus N. Roth, of McPherson, Kans., was married to Thomas R. Ekum at McPherson. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1949-50.

October 6 was the date chosen by Miss Genevieve Kniese, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Charles Kniese, of Milton, Ind., for her marriage to Nirmal Chaudhuri in Paris, France. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

Miss Della Lou James, of Oklahoma City, Okla., who attended Lindenwood in 1946-47, was married to Richard Lee Watson in Oklahoma City on March 31. Her college roommate, Mrs. Stanley Brown (Virginia Holcomb) was the matron of honor. Mr. and Mrs. Watson are now at home at 516 N. W. Twenty-seventh St., Oklahoma City.

An October bride was Miss Vera Jean Douthat, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Marsh Douthat, of Kansas City, Mo. Miss Douthat, who is a member of the Class of '41, chose October 6 as the date of her marriage to William Robert Sink in Kansas City.

Miss Beverly Bettinger, of Monmouth, Ill., who attended Lindenwood in 1944-45, chose June 4 as the date of her marriage to William C. Davis at Monmouth.

On September 17 Miss Donna Jean Tipton, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ernest Tipton, of McPherson, Kans., was married to Fred Nicholas Cossman, Jr. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1946-48.

On May 15 at Signal Mountain, Tenn., Miss Jean Frances Polley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Gillespie Polley, of Signal Mountain, was married to George Ferrell Alexander, Jr. Mrs. Alexander attended Lindenwood in 1946-48.

Miss Margaret Joan Sebastian, granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. Alva James Barnett, of Cuba, Mo., chose October 8 as the date of her marriage to Eugene Edward Wilkinson at Cuba. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1948-50.

'A November bride was Miss Katherine Louise

Future Lindenwood Girl



A future member of the Encore Club is Garol Ann, who was 4 when this picture was taken. She is the daughter of Lt. and Mrs. Stanley Perret, of 2627 Franklin Ave., Toledo, Ohio. Her mother was Dorothy Isbell, Class of '43 and a member of the Encore Club.

Pemberton, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Wade Stephen Pemberton, of Hot Springs, Ark. Miss Pemberton, a member of the Class of '49, chose November 12 as the date of her marriage to James Fletcher Brockman at Hot Springs.

November 25 was the date chosen by Miss Ramona Lee Cooke, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ernest S. Cooke, of Manhattan, Kans., for her marriage to Daryl Wayne Kabance at Webster Groves, Mo. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1947-49.

In Los Angeles, Calif., on September 16, Miss Louise Odelia Kruse, daughter of Ben G. Kruse, of Los Angeles, was married to James Watson. Mrs. Watson was formerly manager of the Tea Room at Lindenwood.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Charles Taylor, was born on November 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Max Taylor Morrison, of 661 Imogen Ave., Los Angeles, Calif. Mrs. Morrison was Jane McLean, a member of the Class of '46.

A daughter, who has been named Frances Allison, was born on October 17 to Mr. and Mrs. John Horn, of 7627 Satsuma St., Houston, Texas. Mrs. Horn was Lenore Schierding, Class of '36.

Arthur Joseph is the name of the son born on October 18 to Capt. and Mrs. A. J. Sabesta, of 127 N. Wakefield St., Arlington, Va. Arthur's mother was Mary Morrison and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

St. Charles, Mo. Return Postage Guaranteed

Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post (St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12,

BIRTHS

A member of the Class of 1968 is Barbara Ellen, who was born on June 9 to Mr. and Mrs. William R. Taylor, of 322 S. Ashley St., Ann Arbor, Mich. Mrs. Taylor was Janice Lowe, Class of '47.

Jane Papin is the name chosen for the daughter born on October 22 to Mr. and Mrs. James Russell Packard, of Sarasota, Fla. Mrs. Packard was Nancy Papin, Class of '46.

A son, who has been named Robert George, was born on October 13 to Mr. and Mrs. Roger N. Williams, of 512 University St., Rochester, N. Y. Mrs. Williams was Marie Helene Stumberg and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

William Lawrence is the name of the son born on March 6 to Mr. and Mrs. William Zanders, of Malvern, Iowa. Mrs. Zanders was Claire Steele, Class of '45.

A daughter, who has been named Cynthia Louise, was born on October 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert O. Roy, of 958 Teller Ave., Grand Junction, Colo. Mrs. Roy was Catherine Huntington Moore and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

Headed for Lindenwood is Deborah Sue, who was born on September 26 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Nordlie, of Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio. Mrs. Nordlie was Glendora Raasch and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

Patricia Yvonne is the name chosen for the daughter born on June 29 to Mr. and Mrs. William T. Haeberle, of 1015 Poplar Court, Mt. Carmel, Ill. Patricia's mother was Yvonne Carlton, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

A son, who has been named Charles Victor, was born on August 29 to Mr. and Mrs. Charles O. Glaub, of 615 E. La Porte St., Plymouth, Ind. Charles has a sister, Cathy, 2½. Their mother was Helen Klein and she attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

Deborah Lee is the name selected for the daughter born on October 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Michael Fitzpatrick, of Amarillo, Texas. Deborah's mother was Betty Butler, Class of '36.

Thomas Hamilton Hale, II, is the name of the son born on October 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas H. Hale, of 1425 S. Elm St., St. Louis. Mrs. Hale was Rena Eberspacher, Class of '43. A son, who has been named Kermit Alan, was born on October 11 to Mr. and Mrs. J. Kenneth Knoch, of 1424 Byron St., Topeka, Kans. Mrs. Knoch was Elizabeth Becker.

A daughter, who has been named Sandra Kay, was born on May 28 to Mr. and Mrs. J. G. Rotramel, of 417 N. Eleventh St., East St. Louis, Ill. Sandra's mother was Martha Finck and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Jane F. Lewis, of 320 E. Fifty-seventh St., New York City, on September 2. Mrs. Lewis, who was Jane S. Foute was a member of the Class of 1908. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to the members of her family.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Miss Dorothy Gartner, of Columbus, Ohio, whose mother, Mrs. Henry E. Gartner, of Chillicothe, Ohio, died on September 12. Miss Gartner is a member of the Class of '30.

The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae are extended to Lillian Allyn, of St. Louis, whose mother died on June 29. Miss Allyn was the head of Lindenwood's Department of Secretarial Science in the twenties.